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ST MARY’S PRIMARY SCHOOL
September 2015
Dear Parent

This information bulletin will help you understand more about what, when and how things happen at St Mary’s.  Please spend a little time reading it and keep it in a safe place for future reference.

Telephone:
02844 828542

Fax:

02844 828542

Email:

info@stmaryspskillyleagh.downpatrick.ni.sch.uk
Website:
www.stmaryspskillyleagh.com
Timetable

8.00am

Breakfast Club

9.00am

School begins

10.30-10.45

Break
12.00 -12.45

Lunch

12.00
noon

Class ends for yr 1 until Wednesday 30th September
2.00pm

Class ends for yr 1 & 2 (P3 Thursday/Friday)
3.00pm

Class ends for yr 4-7  (P3 Monday – Wednesday)
There is no supervision for children on school premises before 8.45am unless attending Breakfast Club.

If you are collecting your child from school, please be on time.

Healthy Break:  We ask all our parents to support our healthy lifestyle programme and provide a healthy snack and lunch for your child. Fizzy drinks, chocolate and sweets should not be sent in for your child’s snack.  We ask all parents to support our healthy lifestyle programme.
Please keep sweets for treats at the weekend.

Water Break:  Children are encouraged to bring a bottle of water to drink during the day.  Water bottles can be refilled from a chilled water supply.

School Meals: Dinners are available in the canteen at £2.40 per day.  Dinner money should be placed in a clearly marked envelope and sent in to school on a Monday morning.  Menu sheets are on the school website. Application forms for free school meals are available from the school on request.
Packed Lunches: Drinks should be kept in a plastic type container – please don’t send glass bottles.  Parents are encouraged to provide a healthy and wholesome lunch. Please don’t send fizzy drinks, chocolate and sweets.  As a number of children have a Peanut Allergy, nuts and peanut butter are not allowed in school.
Breakfast Club: - commences on Monday 1st September from 
8.00 – 8.45am each morning.  This costs 50p per morning.

School Uniform: May I congratulate all our parents on how well the children are turned out for school.  All children are expected to wear the full school uniform and PE uniform.   Girls with long hair should wear a hair band or tie their hair back.  Earrings are not permitted.  Small studs are acceptable.
Late Comers: A register of latecomers will be kept and parents will be informed by letter if their child is persistently late.

Attendance: We all want the best education for the children of St Mary’s P.S.  For children to achieve their full potential they need to be in school every day.  Please strive to have full attendance. 

Absenteeism:  A note from parents must follow a child’s absence from school.  Dental and medical appointments should be notified to the class teacher in writing.  Try to arrange these outside school hours.  If your child’s absence is cause for concern, we will request a meeting with parents.

The National Curriculum/Revised Curriculum: Parents will be kept informed of all matters relating to the National/Revised Curriculum with information sheets from school or by parent/teacher meetings.  Year Group meetings will take place early in the term.

Assessment: Each pupil is assessed in accordance with the regulations laid down by CCEA.  Internal tests are given regularly and these are reported to and signed by parents.  Reports are sent to parents around March/April time.

Homework:  We see homework as an important aspect of your child’s education.  It is set on a regular basis for Year 1 – Year 7 classes.  Parents are encouraged to supervise their children preferably in a quiet area and ensure that it is completed.  The quality and presentation of work should reflect the child’s best effort.  
Meeting with Teachers:  The social and welfare aspects of your child’s education are very important.  Any parent concerned about the progress of their child or any other matter relating to school business is very welcome to the school to discuss the situation with the Principal or Class Teachers, by appointment.  All meetings will be conducted in a very courteous manner and records will be kept of meetings and action to be taken.  Formal interviews normally take place twice a year.
Creative/Sports/Arts: St Mary’s prides itself on the range of co-curricular and extra-curricular activities it offers to the children on a weekly basis. A full range of activities will be offered- information will follow on a separate sheet.

Pastoral Care and Discipline:  Every effort is made to make sure your child is happy and safe in St Mary’s.  Good pastoral care and discipline is essential for the smooth running of the school.  A high level of conduct, courtesy and good manners is expected of the children in their relationships with others, both in and out of school.  Respect for and obedience to teachers, ancillary staff and visitors to the school is expected from all children.  With your help we can maintain this high standard.  Parents will be informed if their child’s progress or behaviour is causing concern.  
If you have any concerns relating to pastoral issues please contact your child’s teacher, Mrs Hagan the Designated Teacher or Principal.
Bullying:  The school has procedures for any child who is involved in bullying, and regular assemblies are held to ensure that our anti-bullying procedures are effective.  Circle Time is used effectively in all classes.

Data Protection:  Due to current Human Rights, Data Protection legislation and the Children (N.I.) Order 1995 as well as child protection requirements, it is essential that the school keep up to date information on file.  I am placing the obligation upon you to provide us with whatever information is necessary to meet these. I would therefore ask that you advise the Principal/Teacher if there are any Court Orders or parental responsibility issues relating to your child – Parental Responsibility Order, Residence Order, Non-Molestation Order etc.  
Data Capture forms should be adjusted if necessary and returned to school immediately – VERY IMPORTANT!

Texting Service:  We hope to introduce a texting service to keep parents fully informed and would ask you to indicate on the Data Capture forms the mobile number we should use.

Religious Education:  Our school is implementing a new RE Programme for P1/2 children this year called ‘Grow In Love’ and all children will have the opportunity to follow this programme.  Our RE programme is supported by all the Christian churches and is available to parents to peruse the content.  All children attend assembly each Friday and daily prayer is said in each class.
Personal Development Programme:  A Personal Development Programme for each year group will commence in September.  This programme aims to develop the value system of your child and help them to grow up to become good citizens in our community.
Character Approach to Problem Solving (CAPS)

The following character traits will be developed during the course of the year.

September

Responsibility

October

Respect

November

Friendship

December

Caring

January

Honesty

February

Diligence

March


Forgiveness

April


Patience

May


Courtesy

June


Review

With your help we can make this work and help your child grow up with good character.  
General School Rules:  We are committed to providing a safe and caring environment for your child.  We ask all parents for full co-operation and support with our school rules which are:-

(1) General Behaviour – good manners are expected at all times with respect shown to all members of the school community.  Parents have an important and vital role in reinforcing good behaviour.  Children are expected in school to walk at all times.  No chewing gum, and all litter in bins.  Fighting or aggressive behaviour is not permitted.

(2) Homework – all children are expected to complete homework. A high standard of work is expected and parents should regularly supervise and sign homework.

(3) Punctuality/Attendance – every child should be at school each day and on time.  If a child is absent parents must inform the school.  Children are not allowed to leave the school premises without the Principal’s permission
(4) School Uniform – must be worn each day with all items clearly marked with your child’s name.  Each pupil requires a P.E. uniform.  Earrings are not permitted – small studs may be worn.  Pupils with long hair must wear a hairband or tie their hair up.  

(5) Appointments – with dentists/doctors should, where possible, be arranged outside school hours.  Appointments with teaching staff can be arranged through the office.
(6) School Property - should be respected at all times.
Parents will appreciate that the general public will make judgements about a school on the basis of how pupils look and behave while in school uniform.  The maintenance of high standards of dress and behaviour is much appreciated.

Playground Rules:

We play safely

We keep our playground litter free

We don’t fight, bully, tease or use bad language

We line up quickly and quietly and remain in our lines

We walk quietly
We respect our supervisors.

Classroom Rules:  

Each class will have a set of classroom rules.  These rules are framed in a positive way.  Every effort is made to ensure your child is safe, happy and working to their potential.  We try to ensure that there is consistent approach throughout the school and at home.

School Photographs:  During the course of any year there will be occasions that the school will take photographs of various ongoing activities and events.  Children will also be photographed to celebrate their achievements or on receiving awards.  These photographs are used for display purposes and for internal use only.  On some occasions we may wish to use the photographs in the school prospectus with parent’s permission.  Major school events are celebrated with photographs in local papers which may include pictures of your children.
If you are unhappy with these arrangements please inform the school in writing and we will acknowledge your request.

Consent Forms: To ease administration for all school trips/visits, parents will be asked to complete a consent form at the start of the year to cover all trips.

Accidents and Illness:  If your child is ill or seriously injured at school, parents will be notified.  Teaching and support staff normally deal with minor injuries.   Please inform the school in writing if you do not wish your child to receive basic first aid eg plaster, cold compress etc.
Medical Problems:  These should be made known to the class teacher.

Head Lice:  Parents are requested to make weekly inspections of their child’s hair and act swiftly if there is a problem.  Regular combing with a fine tooth comb ‘nips this problem in the head’! 

Friends of St Mary’s:  The school encourages active participation and new parents are most welcome to join our Parents Support Group.  Parents are encouraged to become actively involved in the life of our school.  A number of social and fund-raising activities held throughout the year helps to provide for the many extras that make St Mary’s an exciting place to come to.
Internet Use:  The school has a policy on the acceptable use of ICT.  Parents are advised to check their child’s home use of the Internet and the messages they send to their friends.

Thank you for reading this important parent/pupil information booklet.  Hopefully it will help and guide both you and your children through the coming year.  We trust it will be a happy and successful year for all our school community.

Yours sincerely

MRS D MILLER

Principal 
�
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